YouthLaw – A Short History 1986-2006
YouthLaw was the first New Zealand organisation to adopt an unequivocal children’s rights approach.  This involved a shift away from the prevailing societal attitudes of paternalism and child welfare, towards the empowerment of children - by giving them greater opportunities to have a voice in matters that affect them.  YouthLaw has always stressed that involving children in decision-making is not just a question of children’s rights: children have much to contribute if given the opportunity to have a say and decisions made with child and youth participation will be better decisions.
The first issue of the YouthLaw newsletter (later the YouthLaw Review), written by Robert Ludbrook on a rickety typewriter, and copied on a borrowed photocopier, was published in August 1987.  It is appropriate now, on YouthLaw’s 20th anniversary, to celebrate YouthLaw’s achievements over the last two decades with a trip back to those early years.
The Early Years

Origins – A seemingly inauspicious lunch at the Museum café in September 1986 set in motion a chain of events that would result in the establishment of New Zealand’s first and only free and confidential legal service for children and young people.  Robert Ludbrook, an Auckland lawyer with a long-standing interest in providing legal services for disadvantaged groups in the community, had recently returned from working at the Children’s Law Centre in the UK.  His lunch date that day was Ted Jones, an Auckland City Youth Adviser, pivotal in the establishment of the Auckland City Youth Resource Centre (YRC).  At Ted’s suggestion, Robert agreed to set up an office at the Youth Resource Centre to provide a free legal advice service for young people, initially for three afternoons a week on a trial basis.

Open for Business - The YouthLaw Project office opened for business in November 1986 in a tiny room at the YRC.  The YRC provided facilities and support (e.g. meeting rooms, kitchens, telephones, reception staff) to the fledging operation.
“I remember well the first few weeks after the opening of the YouthLaw Office.  I painted over the institutional-grey wall paint with a lighter, warmer colour and got hold of some bright curtains.  The desk on which my son had done his homework was painted canary yellow and, with two chairs which my mother had cast off, formed the basic furniture of the office.  Youth Resource Centre staff lent us a filing cabinet and law firms gave us discarded editions of basic law text books.  My rather battered portable typewriter was an invaluable asset.”  Robert Ludbrook
Name - The service was named the ‘Youth Law Project’ for two reasons: 

1 - The service was initially a pilot scheme established and run by a loosely organized volunteer collective, and could be abandoned or modified in the light of experience;

2 – There was reluctance to be too closely associated with the Law Centre movement which resulted in a strong emphasis on legal casework.

(The Project became informally known as YouthLaw, and the name was officially changed in 1998.)

Service - In all its work YouthLaw was guided by a children’s rights perspective.  It was established as a proactive organization working for change in laws, policies and attitudes affecting children and young people by making submissions to Parliament and official bodies, producing low cost publications and publishing a regular newsletter discussing a range of issues affecting children and young people.

Young clients – In the beginning no attempt was made to set rigid boundaries as to the age group to be served by YouthLaw.  However, it was later decided that the client base should coincide with the definition of ‘youth’ used by the UN – ie young people under the age of 25 years. Services would be particularly targeted at those under the age of 20 years.  

Official Opening – YouthLaw was officially welcomed by Dame Cath Tizard, then Mayor of Auckland, at a hui at the Youth Resource Centre, Wellesley Street, Auckland, on 7 March 1987.
Incorporation - YouthLaw became an incorporated society on 24 June 1988, and was later approved as charitable organization for tax purposes.  The objects of YouthLaw, as set out in the Rules lodged with the Registrar of Incorporated Societies, were:

To assist and empower children and young people within Aotearoa New Zealand by – 

a. Offering free legal advice and help

b. Helping them to participate in decision-making at all levels;

c. Helping them to put their point of view when laws and policies are being formulated or reviewed;

d. Working to end discrimination against them whether on the grounds of age, race, culture, sex, disability or otherwise.

e. Promoting the principals of bi-culturalism and partnership based on Te Titirit o Waitangi;

f. Compiling and distributing information as to their legal rights and responsibilities.

Entirely voluntary - The day-to-day activities of the office involved dealing with queries from children and young people from the YRC and children and young people referred from other agencies.  In the early days YouthLaw was staffed entirely by volunteers, many with a non-legal background.  In fact the Project was an entirely voluntary organisation its first two years, funded by subscriptions from members and donations from supporters.  By 1989 YouthLaw had attracted small but critical grants from a variety of sources, including J R McKenzie Trust, C.O.G.S. scheme, Auckland City Council, and the then Department of Social Welfare.  Most of this money was used to print and distribute legal information publications. 

Volunteers answered the phones, law and social work students carried out research and assisted with the development of publications, and design students provided graphic design assistance.  Volunteers also represented children and young people before tribunals such as the Accident Compensation Review Tribunal, and assisted them to make formal complaints to the Ombudsmen, the Human Rights Commission, the Police Complaints Authority, and to bring claims before the Disputes Tribunal and Employment Court.  A number of local lawyers made themselves available to answer difficult questions or to assist young people upon referral.   
Involving children and young people – As well as constituting its client base, children and young people have also always played a more active role in YouthLaw.  Volunteers as young as two and three years of age have participated in and supported the organisation by sticking stamps on letters and stuffing envelopes.  YouthLaw also worked closely with the Auckland Youth Council in the early years. 

Involvement of law students – Law students have been involved in every aspect of YouthLaw since the beginning.  Notices were put up at the law school seeking volunteers, and law faculty staff encouraged students to get involved.  This relationship evolved in 1989 when changes to the LLB programme recognised and rewarded students for undertaking Community Placements.  YouthLaw continues to have a mutually beneficial relationship with Community Placement volunteers every year.   
Relationship with legal community – YouthLaw worked closely with a number of private lawyers and local Law Centres, but did not initially seek to become a member of the Coalition of Community Law Centres.  YouthLaw invited a representative from the ADLS to its inaugural meeting in March 1987 and occasionally advised the ADLS of its activities, but otherwise sought no authorisation from the Society, taking the view that it was not subject to the requirements of the Law Practitioners Act because it did not conduct legal work on behalf of clients.  
Relationship with the Children’s Commission - YouthLaw lobbied hard for the appointment of an independent public official with responsibility for promoting and protecting the rights and interests of children, and welcomed the appointment of Dr Ian Hassell as New Zealand’s first Commissioner for children in 1989.  Dr Hassell was guest speaker at YouthLaw’s AGM in 1990, and since that time YouthLaw has enjoyed a good relationship with the Office of the Children’s Commissioner, and also the Human Rights Commission.

Code of Ethics – In 1991 YouthLaw adopted a Code of Ethics, emphasising the organizational aims of empowering children to make their own decisions and take responsibility for themselves, and respect for client confidentiality.  

Commitment to bi-culturalism  - Since its inception YouthLaw has been firmly committed to biculturalism and the principles of te Tiriti o Waitangi.  In 1993 YouthLaw reviewed its structure and priorities to see whether the organisation was in compliance the principle of partnership integral to te Tiriti.  As a result it was decided that the Maori vision of YouthLaw was to be given equal prominence, and consultation began into how this could be achieved.  The pakeha staff entered into training with ‘Pakeha Treaty Action’ with a view to clarifying and achieving goals in this area.  As a result a Maori solicitor/liaison worker was appointed in 1994.  (This role continues into the present day, with the addition of a Pacific Island solicitor).  In 1995 the YouthLaw Project became ‘YouthLaw Project, Tino Rangatiratanga Taitamariki,’ and a new logo, based on a stylized koru was introduced.  The commitment to bi-culturalism continues and whanau (staff) frequently review policies, priorities and staff training for consistency with the kaupapa of te Tiriti.  

More Recent History
The history of YouthLaw falls naturally into two parts.  For the first five years the organisation operated on a small scale as a volunteer collective, although it had an impact out of proportion to its size.  From 1992 onwards the role of paid staff became more important and it qualified for regular funding through the Legal Services Board (now Legal Services Agency).  These changes allowed YouthLaw to extend its office hours so it was open every week day.  Its publications could be given a more professional and more attractive format.  However, the basic philosophy of the organisation and the massive and invaluable input from volunteers remained.
First paid employee – In October 1990, with the assistance of a Lotteries Board Grant, a part-time Youth worker/Co-ordinator position was established.  The role involved providing community liaison and outreaches, and working with schools, youth and community groups to inform children about their rights and outline YouthLaw’s services.   
Becoming a community law centre – As more staff were employed the demand for YouthLaw’s services increased and it became obvious that the office would have to expand to meet the growing demand.  The most important element in the move from a ‘volunteer collective’ towards a core of salaried staff was the recognition of YouthLaw as a Community Law Centre, under the Legal Services Act 1991.  This change enabled YouthLaw to qualify for funding from the Legal Services Board.  For the first time YouthLaw could escape from the uncertainties of project funding and look forward to more funding security.  Greater funding also gave YouthLaw a higher public profile and greater respectability in the community and profession.  YouthLaw joined the Coalition of Community Law Centres at the Coalition hui in 1992.
Nationwide -The service was initially targeted at Auckland’s children and young people, however, as YouthLaw became more well-known, a growing number of advice and publications requests came from all over New Zealand.  Today YouthLaw operates as a national organisation, aiming to assist young people’s voices to be heard at national policy-making level, delivering outreaches and conference papers nationwide, participating in national governmental and non-governmental bodies, and answering advice queries from all over New Zealand (through our website www.youthlaw.co.nz, and by accepting collect calls from anywhere in NZ).
Today

The many staff and volunteers of YouthLaw over the past two decades have continued to work tirelessly to advance children’s legal rights and children’s participation in important matters that affect them.  Since becoming a community law centre there has been a greater emphasis on legal casework, which has at times threatened to become YouthLaw’s core business.  

However, last year our senior solicitor’s legal casework load was significantly reduced so that he could devote most of his time to law reform work (and supervision).  Additionally, a new position of Law Related Education solicitor was developed to streamline delivery of legal education with a community development focus, and all solicitors became involved in legal education outreaches.  There has thus been a renewed emphasis on law reform and legal education in recent years -  reinvigorating the focus on advocacy and education for all of New Zealand’s children and young people, not only those who contact us for legal advice or assistance.   
A Selection of Achievements

The following is but a highlights package of some of YouthLaw’s significant achievements over the last 20 years.  

Information Dissemination and Publications
From the beginning YouthLaw placed an emphasis on producing and distributing legal information written for and accessible to children and young people, about their rights in various areas.  When Can I?, a guide for children and young people about their legal rights and responsibilities at different ages, is one of the longest running publications and remains one of the most sought after. 
YouthLaw also developed small pocket sized information cards containing relevant legal information for children and young people about: employment, education, police, drugs and alcohol laws, traffic, and consumer rights.  These ‘flickcards’ underwent a major revamp in 2005.  They were redesigned to make them more attractive to young people, and to enable more efficient information delivery.  Tens of thousands of the new concertina style wallets, containing information on all of the above mentioned legal areas, have been distributed nationwide.
YouthLaw has produced a range of posters since 2003.  These include ‘Feeling Scared at Home’, which was designed to promote awareness amongst children and young people of abuse, and of avenues for help, and was promoted to all primary and intermediate schools in New Zealand.  A series of posters relating to traffic laws and rights with the police have also been developed, and translated into Maori, Tongan, Samoan, Korean, and Mandarin.
A fundamental aspect of YouthLaw’s service is to provide information and education about their rights directly to the children and young people of New Zealand.  These education sessions are called ‘outreaches’ and are delivered within the education, work, training, church, cultural or social environments of the children and young people.  Outreaches are also delivered to adults who work with children and young people in these settings and others.  The outreach programme has greatly expanded over the last decade, and much time has also been spent delivering legal education and resources to children and young people outside of the Auckland region.   The quality of the presentations has also improved over the years through the acquisition and use of a laptop and projector (e.g. for PowerPoint presentations) and portable stands featuring the YouthLaw logo and information.  Tens of thousands of New Zealand’s children and young people have received information about their legal rights through the outreach programme.   

YouthLaw developed a website for children and young people during 1999/2000 (see www.youthlaw.co.nz).  The website experiences heavy traffic on a daily basis and allows us to provide more than 40 legal information sheets (which used to be sold to cover copying costs) for free.  The website also allows for easy updating of legal information.  Additionally, YouthLaw’s submissions on discussion papers and proposed legislation and regulations are accessible from the website.  As a result of the volume of comprehensive and up-to-date information on the website, it is not only used by children and young people in need of legal information, but also by researchers from schools, universities, governmental and non-governmental agencies, lawyers and many others.  The inclusion of a feedback form allows users to easily email through an advice query or publications request if there is any information they haven’t been able to locate on the site.  A cool postcard was also developed in 2003/2004 to promote the updated website. Most of these postcards were distributed outside the Auckland region, to target those groups who might gain most from accessing the website.    
Over the years staff at YouthLaw have also provided legal information to large audiences of children and young people via various national and regional media outlets, including Tearaway magazine, Channel Z, and TVNZ’s Flipside.  YouthLaw is regularly contacted by national news media (eg The New Zealand Herald, The Herald on Sunday, The Sunday Star Times, The Dominion Post, National Radio, Newstalk ZB, Radio Live, and One News) for comment on contemporary legal or political issues that impact on children and young people.
Organisers of national and regional conferences involving children and young people’s issues have regularly sought involvement from the staff at YouthLaw.  Over the years staff have been involved in presenting papers on a variety of topics affecting children and young people, facilitating workshops (including the youth pre-symposium to the Office of the Commissioner for Children’s Children Call For An Aotearoa/New Zealand Fit For Us Conference in Wellington in February 2004) and delivering keynote addresses (e.g. to the Youth in Local Government Conference in Dunedin in July 2004).

All of the legal information YouthLaw produces and disseminates is updated as frequently as is possible in order to keep pace with current legal developments, which is an achievement in itself.

Law Reform Achievements
YouthLaw has always made submissions on Bills and lobbied for law reform to protect and advance children’s rights, and despite its restricted resources it has had a real impact in a number of areas.

In the late 1980s YouthLaw took a leading role in the issue of lump sum compensation for young sexual abuse victims.  In 1988 YouthLaw discovered that Department of Social Welfare (DSW) Social Workers and lawyers acting as Youth Advocates and Counsel for the Child were not advising young sexual abuse victims of their right to obtain lump sum compensation from the Accident Compensation Commission.  YouthLaw raised the issue with the DSW and lawyers who worked with children, and raised public awareness though publicity and publications.  As a result a number of young people were assisted to make claims, and cases were taken on Review and Appeal.

For the last twenty years YouthLaw has consistently pressed for effective and accessible complaints procedures for children and young people in residential care, often in the face of official disinterest or obstruction.  Because of the closed nature of residential faculties there is always a danger that abuses will occur and attempts at using official complaints procedures have usually proved ineffective in curbing such abuses.  In the late 1980s YouthLaw wrote a paper highlighting the widespread disregard of the children’s rights provisions in the Residential Care Regulations 1986, and took the issue up with the DSW and the Human Rights Commission.  As a result the DSW and the Commission agreed to fund a comprehensive inquiry into the position of children in all government institutions in New Zealand.  The resulting report ‘Who Cares For the Kids’ was the first comprehensive survey of conditions for New Zealand children in residential care.  In August 1994 a fortnightly advice service was established at the Weymouth Residential Centre in South Auckland, which YouthLaw solicitors attended in rotation.  More recently YouthLaw solicitors have staffed and/or chaired grievance panels at Korowai Manaaki, the Youth Justice residential facility in South Auckland, and Whakatakapokai, the Weymouth Care and Protection residential care facility.

Another of YouthLaw’s major achievements to date has been its input into the Children, Young Persons and Their Families Act 1989.  YouthLaw made detailed submissions both orally and in writing at various stages of the consultation process and its influence is evident in:

· The principles requiring that the views of children and young people be taken into account when decisions are made and that efforts be made to get their support to any decisions;

· The significant restrictions on Police powers in interviewing children and young people.  YouthLaw was aware that there were real problems with heavy police pressure on young people to confess, including many examples of police threats and brutality.  YouthLaw prepared a dossier for the Select Committee summarising the cases that had come to its attention, including colour photos of some of the injuries to young people.  

· The creation of the office of the Commissioner for Children;

· The provisions restricting the lockup of children in residential care.

YouthLaw’s views were also extensively quoted in the Mason Report.

From 1990 YouthLaw developed expertise in education related issues, advising and representing many students facing suspension, exclusion or expulsion from school, or encountering other problems, such as lack of access to special education resources.  YouthLaw’s publications in this area have influenced official guidelines for schools and have added impetus to statutory amendments to the Education Act.  Hundreds of students have been supported and represented, and many have escaped exclusion or expulsion with the help of advocacy from YouthLaw.  YouthLaw has also trained advocates in other centres to support students through these processes

YouthLaw played a significant role in the abolition of corporal punishment in schools. Our research showed that the abolition of regulations limiting the use of corporal punishment in schools, pursuant to the Education Act 1989, had actually widened the powers of schools to cane or strap students.  The issue came to public attention and amending legislation was passed. 
YouthLaw coordinated a coalition of non-governmental organisations interested in preparing an alternative NGO report for the UN Committee on the Rights of the Child outlining the areas in which New Zealand has failed to fulfill its obligations under the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child (as opposed to the governmental report which emphasised the areas in which progress had been made).  YouthLaw published the repot, and had significant input into the text.  The UN Committee thus had a more complete view of the New Zealand situation than they would otherwise have had, and a number of its critical observations on New Zealand’s progress towards full implementation of UNCROC reflected issues raised in the NGO report.

YouthLaw staff have also always taken an active role in community and governmental organisations focused on children and young people, and advocated for their rights alongside or from within such agencies.  Recently staff have been (and in some cases continue to be) involved in the following bodies or activities:

· Action for Children and Youth Aotearoa (ACYA);

· NGO Advisory Group on the Government Work Plan to address the 2003 recommendations of the UN Committee on the Rights of the Child regarding New Zealand’s implementation of the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child;
· Pacific Crime Prevention Strategy Project to inform the Ministry of Justice of key issues for young Pacific people in the Auckland region;

· Ministry of Youth Development External Reference Group;
· Management Committee of the Waitakere Community Law Service;

· Grievance Panel of Korowai Manaaki, the Youth Justice residential facility in South Auckland;
· Grievance Panel at Whakatakapokai, the Weymouth Care and Protection residential care facility;

· Auckland Regional Migrant Service;

· Auckland University Equal Justice Project;

· Mount Roskill Community Approach Board of Trustees;

· Public Advisory Committee to the Legal Services Agency;

Casework Achievements
The advice line currently operates 5 days a week.  Because of the comprehensive information available on YouthLaw’s popular website, phone calls for legal advice rather than simply legal information are now the norm.  The advice line provides YouthLaw with a good gauge of the impact of various laws and policies on children and young people (e.g. YouthLaw now deals with many advice queries relating to alcohol bans in public places, and the ‘boy-racer’ legislation).

Over the last two decades YouthLaw has advised, assisted and represented thousands of New Zealand’s children and young people.  Naturally, there have been many triumphs, in which YouthLaw has successfully advocated for the child or young person’s desired outcome, and/or empowered the child or young person to attain the desired outcomes for themselves.  Most of YouthLaw’s casework successes have not been high profile and yet they make important differences to the lives of their young clients everyday. 
To give but one example of a recent achievement relating to casework, YouthLaw is increasingly providing advocacy to young people attending pre-charge youth justice family group conferences.  Young people frequently attend such meetings with no legal advice or representation, despite the potentially serious and long-term implications.  Our increasing involvement in this vital work has come as a result of ongoing efforts to identify ourselves as lawyers who advocate for young people in this forum (as Youth Advocates are not appointed for these types of proceedings).

Organisational Achievements
In June 1998 the Minister of Justice set up a Ministerial Inquiry into the Efficiency and Effectiveness of Community Law Centres.  YouthLaw was visited as part of the Inquiry and received a glowing tribute, described as a ‘very professional body’ with ‘impressive’ staff who were ‘very experienced in their fields.’  The report also emphasised the calibre and experience of the management support group, and summed YouthLaw up as ‘Awesome.’

In 2005 YouthLaw was awarded a Springboard Trust Capacity Building Grant.  The Springboard Trust identifies corporations with expertise in particular areas to be partnered up with non-profit groups to support their growth and build their capacity.  To build organisational capacity YouthLaw took part in a strategic planning exercise with McKinsey Co.  The exercise involved developing a five year business plan, which included articulating our vision and conducting stakeholder research, among other activities, and culminated in a five-year strategic management plan.   YouthLaw’s freshly formulated shared vision is as follows:

YouthLaw’s shared vision is to promote, protect and uphold the legal rights of children and young people in Aotearoa/New Zealand, through the provision of a free service that: helps with their problems; empowers them with information, and advocates for them at a national level.  
